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Secretary may Designate such Tech-
nology as a Qualified Anti-Terrorism 
Technology and make such Technology 
eligible for the protections under the 
system of litigation and risk manage-
ment set forth in sections 441–444 of 
title 6, United States Code. A Designa-
tion made pursuant to this paragraph 
shall be referred to as a ‘‘DT&E Des-
ignation,’’ and shall confer all of the 
rights, privileges and obligations that 
accompany Designations made pursu-
ant to paragraph (a) of this section ex-
cept as modified by the terms of this 
paragraph or the terms of the par-
ticular DT&E Designation. The intent 
of this paragraph is to make eligible 
for SAFETY Act protections qualifying 
Technologies that are undergoing test-
ing and evaluation and that may need 
to be deployed in the field either for 
developmental testing and evaluation 
purposes or on an emergency basis, in-
cluding during a period of heightened 
risk. DT&E Designations shall describe 
the subject Technology (in such detail 
as the Under Secretary deems to be ap-
propriate); identify the Seller of the 
subject Technology; be limited to the 
period of time set forth in the applica-
ble DT&E Designation, which in no in-
stance shall exceed a reasonable period 
for testing or evaluating the Tech-
nology (presumptively not longer than 
36 months); be terminable by the Under 
Secretary at any time upon notice to 
the Seller; be subject to the limita-
tions on the use or deployment of the 
QATT set forth in the DT&E Designa-
tion; and be subject to such other limi-
tations as established by the Under 
Secretary. The protections associated 
with a DT&E Designation shall apply 
only during the period specified in the 
applicable DT&E Designation. Consent 
of the Seller of a QATT Designated 
pursuant to this paragraph will be a 
condition precedent to the establish-
ment of any deployment or use condi-
tion and any other obligation estab-
lished by the Under Secretary pursuant 
to this paragraph. Those seeking a 
DT&E Designation for a QATT pursu-
ant to this paragraph (f) shall follow 
the procedures for DT&E Designations 
set forth in the SAFETY Act Applica-
tion Kit. 

§ 25.5 Obligations of seller. 
(a) Liability Insurance Required. The 

Seller shall obtain liability insurance 
of such types and in such amounts as 
shall be required in the applicable Des-
ignation, which shall be the amounts 
and types certified by the Under Sec-
retary to satisfy otherwise compen-
sable third-party claims arising out of, 
relating to, or resulting from an Act of 
Terrorism when Qualified Anti-Ter-
rorism Technologies have been de-
ployed in defense against, response to, 
or recovery from, such act. The Under 
Secretary may request at any time 
that the Seller of a Qualified Anti-Ter-
rorism Technology submit any infor-
mation that would: 

(1) Assist in determining the amount 
of liability insurance required; or 

(2) Show that the Seller or any other 
provider of Qualified Anti-Terrorism 
Technology otherwise has met all of 
the requirements of this section. 

(b) Amount of Liability Insurance. (1) 
The Under Secretary may determine 
the appropriate amounts and types of 
liability insurance that the Seller will 
be required to obtain and maintain 
based on criteria he may establish to 
satisfy compensable third-party claims 
arising from, relating to or resulting 
from an Act of Terrorism. In deter-
mining the amount of liability insur-
ance required, the Under Secretary 
may consider any factor, including, but 
not limited to, the following: 

(i) The particular Technology at 
issue; 

(ii) The amount of liability insurance 
the Seller maintained prior to applica-
tion; 

(iii) The amount of liability insur-
ance maintained by the Seller for other 
Technologies or for the Seller’s busi-
ness as a whole; 

(iv) The amount of liability insur-
ance typically maintained by Sellers of 
comparable Technologies; 

(v) Information regarding the 
amount of liability insurance offered 
on the world market; 

(vi) Data and history regarding mass 
casualty losses; 

(vii) The intended use of the Tech-
nology; and 

(viii) The possible effects of the cost 
of insurance on the price of the prod-
uct, and the possible consequences 
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thereof for development, production, or 
deployment of the Technology. 

(2) In determining the appropriate 
amounts and types of insurance that a 
particular Seller is obligated to carry, 
the Under Secretary may not require 
any type of insurance or any amount of 
insurance that is not available on the 
world market, and may not require any 
type or amount of insurance that 
would unreasonably distort the sales 
price of the Seller’s anti-terrorism 
Technology 

(c) Scope of Coverage. (1) Liability in-
surance required to be obtained pursu-
ant to this section shall, in addition to 
the Seller, protect the following, to the 
extent of their potential liability for 
involvement in the manufacture, quali-
fication, sale, use, or operation of 
Qualified Anti-Terrorism Technologies 
deployed in defense against, response 
to, or recovery from, an Act of Ter-
rorism: 

(i) Contractors, subcontractors, sup-
pliers, vendors and customers of the 
Seller. 

(ii) Contractors, subcontractors, sup-
pliers, and vendors of the customer. 

(2) Notwithstanding the foregoing, in 
appropriate instances the Under Sec-
retary will specify in a particular Des-
ignation that, consistent with the De-
partment’s interpretation of the SAFE-
TY Act, an action for the recovery of 
damages proximately caused by a 
Qualified Anti-Terrorism Technology 
that arises out of, relates to, or results 
from an Act of Terrorism may properly 
be brought only against the Seller and, 
accordingly, the liability insurance re-
quired to be obtained pursuant to this 
section shall be required to protect 
only the Seller. 

(d) Third Party Claims. To the extent 
available pursuant to the SAFETY 
Act, liability insurance required to be 
obtained pursuant to this section shall 
provide coverage against third party 
claims arising out of, relating to, or re-
sulting from an Act of Terrorism when 
the applicable Qualified Anti-Ter-
rorism Technologies have been de-
ployed in defense against, response to, 
or recovery from such act. 

(e) Reciprocal Waiver of Claims. The 
Seller shall enter into a reciprocal 
waiver of claims with its contractors, 
subcontractors, suppliers, vendors, and 

customers, and contractors and sub-
contractors of the customers, involved 
in the manufacture, sale, use, or oper-
ation of Qualified Anti-Terrorism 
Technologies, under which each party 
to the waiver agrees to be responsible 
for losses, including business interrup-
tion losses, that it sustains, or for 
losses sustained by its own employees 
resulting from an activity resulting 
from an Act of Terrorism when Quali-
fied Anti-Terrorism Technologies have 
been deployed in defense against, re-
sponse to, or recovery from such act. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, pro-
vided that the Seller has used diligent 
efforts in good faith to obtain all re-
quired reciprocal waivers, obtaining 
such waivers shall not be a condition 
precedent or subsequent for, nor shall 
the failure to obtain one or more of 
such waivers adversely affect, the 
issuance, validity, effectiveness, dura-
tion, or applicability of a Designation 
or a Certification. Nothing in this 
paragraph (e) shall be interpreted to 
render the failure to obtain one or 
more of such waivers a condition prece-
dent or subsequent for the issuance, va-
lidity, effectiveness, duration, or appli-
cability of a Designation or a Certifi-
cation. 

(f) Information to be Submitted by the 
Seller. As part of any application for a 
Designation, the Seller shall provide 
all information that may be requested 
by the Under Secretary or his designee, 
regarding a Seller’s liability insurance 
coverage applicable to third-party 
claims arising out of, relating to, or re-
sulting from an Act of Terrorism when 
the Seller’s Qualified Anti-Terrorism 
Technology has been deployed in de-
fense against, response to, or recovery 
from such act, including: 

(1) Names of insurance companies, 
policy numbers, and expiration dates; 

(2) A description of the types and na-
ture of such insurance (including the 
extent to which the Seller is self-in-
sured or intends to self-insure); 

(3) Dollar limits per occurrence and 
annually of such insurance, including 
any applicable sublimits; 

(4) Deductibles or self-insured reten-
tions, if any, that are applicable; 

(5) Any relevant exclusions from cov-
erage under such policies or other fac-
tors that would affect the amount of 
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insurance proceeds that would be avail-
able to satisfy third party claims aris-
ing out of, relating to, or resulting 
from an Act of Terrorism; 

(6) The price for such insurance, if 
available, and the per-unit amount or 
percentage of such price directly re-
lated to liability coverage for the Sell-
er’s Qualified Anti-Terrorism Tech-
nology deployed in defense against, or 
response to, or recovery from an Act of 
Terrorism; 

(7) Where applicable, whether the li-
ability insurance, in addition to the 
Seller, protects contractors, sub-
contractors, suppliers, vendors and cus-
tomers of the Seller and contractors, 
subcontractors, suppliers, vendors and 
customers of the customer to the ex-
tent of their potential liability for in-
volvement in the manufacture, quali-
fication, sale, use or operation of 
Qualified Anti-terrorism Technologies 
deployed in defense against, response 
to, or recovery from an Act of Ter-
rorism; and 

(8) Any limitations on such liability 
insurance. 

(g) Under Secretary’s Certification. For 
each Qualified Anti-Terrorism Tech-
nology, the Under Secretary shall cer-
tify the amount of liability insurance 
the Seller is required to carry pursuant 
to section 443(a) of title 6, United 
States Code, and paragraphs (a), (b), 
and (c) of this section. The Under Sec-
retary shall include the insurance cer-
tification under this section as a part 
of the applicable Designation. The in-
surance certification may specify a pe-
riod of time for which such insurance 
certification will apply. The Seller of a 
Qualified Anti-Terrorism Technology 
may at any time petition the Under 
Secretary for a revision of the insur-
ance certification under this section, 
and the Under Secretary may revise 
such insurance certification in re-
sponse to such a petition. The Under 
Secretary may at any time request in-
formation from the Seller regarding 
the insurance carried by the Seller or 
the amount of insurance available to 
the Seller. 

(h) Seller’s Continuing Obligations. 
Within 30 days after the Under Sec-
retary’s insurance certification re-
quired by paragraph (g) of this section, 
the Seller shall certify to the Under 

Secretary in writing that the Seller 
has obtained the required insurance. 
Within 30 days of each anniversary of 
the issuance of a Designation or at any 
other time as he may determine, the 
Under Secretary may require, by writ-
ten notice to the Seller, that the Seller 
certify to the Under Secretary in writ-
ing that the Seller has maintained the 
required insurance. The Under Sec-
retary may terminate a Designation if 
the Seller fails to provide any of the in-
surance certifications required by this 
paragraph (h) or provides a false cer-
tification. 

§ 25.6 Procedures for designation of 
qualified anti-terrorism tech-
nologies. 

(a) Application Procedure. Any person, 
firm or other entity seeking a Designa-
tion shall submit an application to the 
Under Secretary or such other official 
as may be named from time to time by 
the Under Secretary. Such applications 
shall be submitted according to the 
procedures set forth in and using the 
appropriate forms contained in the 
SAFETY Act Application Kit pre-
scribed by the Under Secretary, which 
shall be made available at http:// 
www.safetyact.gov and by mail upon 
written request to: Directorate of 
Science and Technology, SAFETY Act/ 
room 4320, Department of Homeland 
Security, Washington, DC 20528. The 
burden is on the applicant to make 
timely submission of all relevant data 
requested in the SAFETY Act Applica-
tion Kit to substantiate an application 
for Designation. An applicant may 
withdraw a submitted application at 
any time and for any reason by making 
a written request for withdrawal with 
the Department. Withdrawal of a 
SAFETY Act application shall have no 
prejudicial effect on any other applica-
tion. 

(b) Initial Notification. Within 30 days 
after receipt of an application for a 
Designation, the Under Secretary his 
designee shall notify the applicant in 
writing that: 

(1) The application is complete and 
will be reviewed and evaluated, or 

(2) That the application is incom-
plete, in which case the missing or in-
complete parts will be specified. 
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